
Hunting and Wildlife 
Conservation Council 

June 5, 2024 

The Honorable Deb Holland 
Secretary 
Department of the Interior 
1849 C Street, N.W. 
Washington, D.C. 20240 

The Honorable Tom Vilsack 
Secretary 
U.S. Department of Agriculture 
1400 Independence Avenue, S.W. 
Washington, D.C. 20250 

Dear Secretary Holland and Secretary Vilsack: 

On behalf of the Hunting and Wildlife Conservation Council, I want to thank you both 
for the work that your respective Departments and agencies are undertaking to benefit 
wildlife and their habitat and the American citizens that enjoy them. 

As you know, this Council along with many conservation organizations, have strongly 
supported the historic conservation investments provided to your departments through the 
Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA), known also as the Bipartisan Infrastructure 
Law or "BIL" and the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA). Over the last 2 years, this Council 
has provided recommendations for priority uses of this funding as well as suggestions for 
increasing the efficiency and pace of putting the money to work for the intended 
purposes. 

As we near the halfway point of the period authorized for the expenditure of this historic 
funding, we are encouraged by many of the investments, partnerships, programs, and 
collaboration that have been implemented to ensure that we maximize the impact and 
have lasting results. However, we remain concerned about some aspects of 
implementation and offer the following recommendations to improve delivery of 
remaining BIL and IRA related funding and programs. 

Enhanced coordination and collaboration among Federal agencies 

The broad and extensive funding opportunities provided through BIL and IRA span 
numerous federal agencies and programs. Consequently, there is the opportunity to 
achieve transformational change at the landscape level if there is deliberate coordination 
among agencies to coordinate projects across boundaries. The Council is concerned that 
agencies are funding a large number of projects without an overarching coordinated 
vision or plan. The lack of a coordinated approach has resulted in a complex network of 
funding opportunities that grantees need to knit together to address the full scope of a 
project. This adds to the administrative burden for both grantees and the agencies and 
reduces the potential for transformational outcomes. We recommend the use of existing 
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Sharing Success Stories 

While much conservation success can be achieved through implementation of BIL and IRA 
funded projects, this historic investment is only a start on what is needed to address the 
conservation needs of this country. To ensure the current impact is understood, and to 
demonstrate the positive return on the investment of federal funds, it is critical that the agencies 
share success stories with the public. The same partners that are helping to implement the 
projects also have tremendous ability to help share those success stories to a broader audience. 
The Council recommends that your agencies continue and increase efforts to work closely with 
grantees and partner conservation organizations to amplify the success stories through their 
communications their networks and communications platforms. These organizations can often 
communicate more effectively about the important conservation work occurring across the 
landscape to a broad segment of the American public, expanding its understanding of the 
collective benefits that BIL and IRA projects provide. 

Thank you for your consideration of this matter. The Council looks forward to working with you 
to improve the implementation of these important federal investment activities. Should you have 
questions or need more information, please contact Doug Hobbs, the Council's Designated 
Federal Officer, at doug hobbs@fws.gov or (703) 358-2336. 

Cc: HWCC members 

Sincerely, 

Robert Bonnie, Under Secretary - Farm Production and Conservation, Department of 
Agriculture 
Dr. Horner Wilkes, Under Secretary- Natural Resources and Environment, Department 
of Agriculture 
Matt Strickler, Deputy Assistant Secretary - Department of the Interior 
Martha Williams, Director- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 
Tracey Stone-Manning, Director- Bureau of Land Management 
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